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AT A GLANCE
� Munson Army Health Center is offering WALK-

IN FLU SHOT CLINICS for TRICARE beneficiaries
ages 6 months old and older from 8 a.m. to 2 p.m. Oct.
17, noon to 4 p.m. Nov. 1, 9 a.m. to 6 p.m. Nov. 6 and
noon to 4 p.m. Nov. 15 at the Frontier Conference Cen-
ter. DoD ID cards are required for patients 10 years old
and up.

� To volunteer to help with the NATIONAL PUB-
LIC LANDS DAY TREE PLANTING   PROJECT at 9
a.m. Oct. 19, meeting at Merritt Lake parking lot, RSVP

to michael.n. bass.civ@army.mil. 

� Munson Army Health Center’s TRUNK OR
TREAT event is 5-7 p.m. Oct. 24. See page B12 for more
information.

� The Family Advocacy Program’s BREAK THE SI-
LENCE GLOW WALK, with trick-or-treating, is at 6:30
p.m. Oct. 24 starting at the Resiliency Center. Call 913-
683-2537 for more information about the free event.

� The free FORT LEAVENWORTH HAUNTED
TOURS, presented by Family and Morale, Welfare and
Recreation and the Friends of the Frontier Army Mu-
seum, start at 6 p.m. Oct. 25 and Oct. 26 at the Old U.S.
Disciplinary Barracks. The tours on Oct. 19 are sold
out, but volunteers are still needed for the three tour
dates. See page B2 for more information and the QR
code to sign up.

� See the POST NOTES (B section) for more no-
tices and upcoming events.

CDC construction, traffic rerouting
discussed at village mayors’ meeting

Iowa-Hancock intersection
closes Oct. 21, Hancock

Gate to open Oct. 28
by Prudence Siebert/Editor

Changes to regular traf-
fic patterns with the up-
coming closure of the
intersection at Iowa and
Hancock avenues and the
temporary opening of Han-
cock Gate during the initial
phase of the new Child De-
velopment Center con-
struction were among the
main topics briefed on and
discussed at the monthly
village mayors’ meeting
Oct. 16 at the Frontier Con-
ference Center.

Garrison Commander
Col. Duane Mosier ex-
plained why the traffic
rerouting — that will hap-
pen as the path of Hancock
Avenue is adjusted and the
CDC footprint is created —
is necessary for the needs of
the construction vehicles
and the safety of the com-
munity.

“So they are going to do
all of the road work first to
get that out of the way and
be done; (they are) plan-
ning to do that across win-

ter so that most people
won’t be outside riding
bikes and being really dis-
turbed by the closure of
that intersection, in hopes
of having it open in the
spring and well before sum-
mer surge and the moving
patterns of PCS and every-
thing from the summer,”
Mosier said.

After that, the intersec-
tion will reopen as the CDC
construction continues.

“They’ll be able to con-
centrate on the grounds
away from those roads for
the rest of that project,”
Mosier said. “The front end
is a little bit disruptive, but
for the long-term good.”

Mosier stressed that hav-
ing the long-closed Han-
cock Gate open to
accommodate construction
and rerouted traffic is a very
good thing.

“There will be a number
of ways that traffic can get
through the installation
around that intersection,

Directorate of Public
Works workers Jason
Land and Chantz Trapani
implement traffic adjust-
ments and stop sign re-
alignments Oct. 10 to
accommodate upcoming
construction for the new
Child Development Cen-
ter construction at the
intersection of Hancock
Avenue, Sheridan Drive,
and 5th Artillery Road.

The changes are as fol-
lows:
• Southbound traffic on
Sheridan Drive will now
stop at 5th Artillery
Road.
• Northbound traffic on
Hancock Avenue will now
stop at the curve where
5th Artillery Road and
Sheridan Drive intersect
with Hancock Avenue.
• The intersection of
Hancock Avenue, Sheri-
dan Drive and 5th Ar-
tillery Road will now
allow for two-way traffic.
• 5th Artillery Road to
Hancock Avenue is now
the primary route.

Photo by Sean Bergosh/Fort Leaven-
worth Garrison Public Affairs Office

Photo by Prudence Siebert/Fort Leavenworth Lamp

Garrison Commander Col. Duane Mosier explains why traffic rerouting during the initial phase of the new Child Development Center on Hancock Avenue is neces-
sary Oct. 16 at the village mayors meeting at the Frontier Conference Center.

SEE MAYORS’ MEETING| A5



Lt. Gen. Milford H. Beagle Jr. Commanding General
Col. Duane Mosier Garrison Commander
Scott Gibson Public Affairs Officer
George Marcec Command Information Officer

Fort Leavenworth Lamp Staff
Prudence Siebert Editor

ftlvlampeditor@gmail.com

FMWR Advertising Staff
Mary Manago Marketing Director

mary.f.manago.naf@army.mil, 913-684-1702

FORT LEAVENWORTH LAMP
PU B L ISH E D FOR TH E COM M U N ITY OF FORT LEAVE NWORTH,  KANSAS

The  Fort Leavenworth Lamp is an authorized publication for members of
the U.S. Army. Contents of the Fort Leavenworth Lamp are not necessarily offi-
cial views of, or endorsed by, the U.S. Government, Department of Defense, De-
partment of the Army, or the U.S. Army Combined Arms Center and Fort
Leavenworth. It is published weekly by the Fort Leavenworth Garrison Public
Affairs Office,  Fort Leavenworth, Kansas 66027, commercial telephone number
913-684-5267 (DSN prefix 552).

Everything advertised in the Fort Leavenworth Lamp shall be made available
for purchase, use or patronage without regard to race, color, religion, sex, na-
tional origin, age, marital status, physical handicap, political affiliation, or any
other nonmerit factor on the purchaser, user or patron.

If a violation of this equal opportunity policy by an advertiser is confirmed,
the printer shall refuse to print advertising from that source until the violation
is corrected.

All editorial content of the Fort Leavenworth Lamp is prepared, edited, pro-
vided and approved by the Fort Leavenworth Garrison Public Affairs Office.
The appearance of advertising in this publication, including inserts or supple-
ments, does not constitute an endorsement by the Department of the Army of
the products or services advertised.

The Fort Leavenworth Lamp editorial office is in Room 221G, 290 Grant
Ave., Fort Leavenworth, Kan., phone number 913-684-LAMP/526. For submis-
sion information, contact the command information officer at 913-684-1718,
or e-mail the editor at ftlvlampeditor@gmail.com.

The Fort Leavenworth Lamp advertising office is in the Family and Morale,
Welfare and Recreation Marketing and Commericial Sponsorship Office in the
Resiliency Center at 600 Thomas Ave, Fort Leavenworth, Kan. E-mail
mary.f.manago.naf@army.mil or call 913-684-1702.

THURSDAY, OCTOBER 17, 2024     FORT LEAVENWORTH LAMPA2

Lamp celebrates 1st anniversary
as FMWR activity

This October marks one year
since the Fort Leavenworth Lamp
Army community newspaper transi-
tioned from a longtime civilian enter-
prise no-cost-to-the-government
contract publication (October 2000 to
Sept. 30, 2023) to a Family and
Morale, Welfare and Recreation activ-
ity, which is still overseen by the Fort
Leavenworth Garrison Public Affairs
Office.

What was once a mixed civilian-
soldier-contractor staff — consisting
of an editor, photographer, multiple
reporters and a production assistant
— has been reduced to just me, the
lone “Lampie,” and thus I am now re-
sponsible for all of those roles.

As much as I would like to be able
to be everywhere, it just isn’t possible,
and so coverage of the community has
required the assistance of public af-
fairs professionals and volunteers.

THANK YOU to all of the con-
tributors who have submitted photo-
graphs, stories and commentaries for
publication in the Lamp over this past
year. Your assistance in helping tell
Fort Leavenworth’s story is greatly ap-
preciated!

All-Stars
• The Fort Leavenworth Garrison

Public Affairs Staff 
Garrison Public Affairs Officer

Scott Gibson, Operations Chief
George Marcec, Department of the
Army Photographer Stephanie Ma-
hone and Social Media/Public Affairs
Specialist Sean Bergosh are a wonder-
ful team to work with. I appreciate
their willingness to jump in to help
cover events, to share content, and be
the wonderful co-workers/friends that
they are every day.

• Army University Public Affairs
Officer Sarah Hauck and Munson
Army Health Center Public Affairs Of-
ficer Maria Christina Yager

Hauck and Yager are talented and
dedicated public affairs professionals
who contribute content to the Lamp
nearly every week, including this
week’s issue. They are always helpful
and come through for me when I need
help covering assignments at the
Command and General Staff College
and MAHC, and they often contribute
high quality content without any
prompting as well.

Regular contributors
Additional contributors who have

shared multiple photos and/or stories
over the past year include Jason Bortz,
Combined Arms Center Public Af-
fairs; Peter Grande, U.S. Disciplinary
Barracks historian; Melissa Kreitzer,
Army spouse; Dan Neal, Army Uni-
versity Public Affairs; Randi Stenson,

Mission Command Center of Excel-
lence Public Affairs; Tisha Swart-En-
twistle, Combined Arms Center -
Training Public Affairs; Taylor Wead,
Combined Arms Center Public Af-
fairs; and Mark Wiggins, Command
and General Staff College Foundation.

Volunteers
Lamp coverage has also been as-

sisted by a few volunteers, including
Dani Lander, who offered to help
write while she lived at Fort Leaven-
worth and has continued to write oc-
casional Lamp articles since her family
PCSd to Germany a few months ago;
Pfc. Kalisber Ortega Santiago, who has
been shadowing and volunteering as a
photographer and reporter to gain
some on-the-job training to hone her
journalism skills; and Colbie Fairley,
2024 summer intern in the Fort Leav-
enworth Garrison Public Affairs Of-
fice.

To volunteer to assist with event
coverage and other tasks, apply for the
“Fort Leavenworth Garrison Public
Affairs Assistant” position on the Vol-
unteer Management Information Sys-
tem at https://vmis.armyfamilyweb
portal.com/volunteer/opportunities.

Additional contributors
Other community members who

have earned a byline by contributing
content (excluding command mes-
sages, press releases, wire news and file
photos/stories, which are also appre-
ciated but not listed here) have in-
cluded the family of Sharon Adams,
Dr. Patrick Armistead-Jehle, Lt. Col.
Craig Arnold, Shannon Arnold, the
family of Lois Arter, Neil Bass, Mon-
ica Bassett, Judy Bauer, Jeanne Boetig,
Melissa Bower, David Bornn, Sgt. 1st
Class Dakotah Bradley, Jessica Brush-
wood, Christopher Burnett, Sgt.
Steven Casselman Jr., James Castle,
Matthew Dixon, First Judicial District
CASA Association with Dan Billquist,
Katrin Fuller, Madison Fuller, Mike
Fuller, Karly Gadell, Ruie Gibson, Lt.
Col. Joshua Goldfarb, Thomas Gonza-
les, Maj. Christopher Hart, Willis
Heck, Elizabeth Helm-Frazier with
Carlton Philpot, Deb Henley, Tiffany
Herring, Megan Hunter, Brittney Jack-
son, Merideth Kendall, Karen Kirk,
Henry Knudsvig, Tristen Lang, Marina
Lemanua, Ricarda Lowe, Melanie
Marcec, Joel Marquardt, Macy Marx-
man, Loren Mayr, Tracy McClung,
Staff Sgt. Robert Navaarrizon, Saman-
tha Odle, Mark R.W. Orders-Woemp-
ner, Pin-Ups For Vets with Shane
Karns, Maj. Ben Pimpl, Matthew
Price, Marisa Ranney, Philip Reynolds,
the family of retired Chaplain (Col.)
Gary “Sam” Sanford, Cathy Schrankel,
Zak Schulte, Katie Skrmetta, Staff Sgt.

Joshua Stiles, Janet Walther, Chaplain
(Col.) Sean Wead, Alex Wiley, Ken
Wilson, Rhonda York, Tiffany Zink
and Taylor Zumbusch.

In addition to all of these contrib-
utors, I am grateful for my “go-to peo-
ple” at the various organizations
across post and in the area, who are
consistently helpful, let me know
about upcoming events, and respond
quickly to my requests for informa-
tion. 

I am also grateful to the members
of this community who candidly share
their stories each week. I am blessed to
be part of this community.

Recent Lamp history
The Fort Leavenworth Lamp cele-

brated 50 years of publication in 2021.
The Frontier Army Museum staff
marked the occasion with the exhibit
“News at Fort Leavenworth,” viewable
online at https://frontierarmymu-
seum. stqry.app/en/story/152326.

After having already reduced the
number of printed pages due to de-
creased advertising sales during the
pandemic, the last print issue of the
Fort Leavenworth Lamp rolled off the
presses on May 26, 2022, and the first
fully digital version was posted online
the next week on June 2, 2022.

I thought it important to provide
an archivable product each week,
rather than just posting stories at web
links that disappear as soon as a con-
tent management system is updated or
other changes are made, and so I have
continued to produce “old school”
newspaper layouts that are archivable,
downloadable, printable and easy to
read in an “e-zine” format. 

The latest issue of the Lamp is
available at https://home.army.mil/
leavenworth/about/news, where an
archive of the past year’s issues can
also be found. New issues post at the
link on Thursday mornings, and a di-
rect link to the latest issue of the Lamp
is also posted on the Fort Leavenworth
Garrison Facebook page each Thurs-
day.

The Lamp can also be delivered di-
rectly via e-mail by sending a request
to usarmy.leavenworth.id-training.
mbx.pao-inbox@army.mil to be in-
cluded in the weekly distribution.

Send event information for pro-
motion and potential coverage, as well
as any story ideas and questions to
ftlvlampeditor@gmail.com.

Businesses, organizations and indi-
viduals interested in supporting the
Lamp by advertising and/or providing
sponsorship can contact FMWR Mar-
keting and Commercial Sponsorship
Director Mary Manago at 913-684-
1702 or mary.f.manago.naf@

COMMENTARY

Editor 
thanks 
contributors

Editor 
thanks 
contributors

by Staff Report

The Fort Leavenworth Lamp is one of the primary
ways to get information to the community.

Contact the Lamp with story and photo opportu-
nities to allow the editor to cover or assign coverage.
Story and photo submissions are appreciated when
the editor is unable to cover. E-mail submitted mate-
rials to ftlvlampeditor@gmail.com.

Please consider the following when submitting any
content for publication in the Lamp. All material sent
to the Lamp is edited or rewritten for journalistic,
local and Associated Press style, as well as clarity,
grammar, spelling and length. Placement in the paper
is determined by the Lamp staff.

• Copyright: The sender of the submitted content
should be the creator of the content. No copyrighted
materials can run in the newspaper without permis-
sion from the copyright owner.

• Timely: Content should be submitted as soon as
possible. The older it gets, the less likely it will run in
the newspaper. Let the editor know when to expect
the submission so space in the weekly layout can be
budgeted.

• The 5Ws: Who, what, when, where and why/rel-
evance should be included in every story and photo
cutline.

• Photographs: Thumbnails that might appear
OK on social media are generally not large enough
for publication in the Lamp as they reproduce poorly.
Full-size, original photo files that are 1 MB or larger
in size are preferred. Files should not be altered in any
way — leave any adjustments for exposure, cropping,
etc. to the Lamp editor.

Images capturing authentic, candid moments are
greatly preferred to posed images. Army regulations
discourage publication of posed group photos, rib-
bon cuttings, cake cuttings, retirement, award or re-
enlistment photos. Photos should not contain
uniform or safety violations, nor people smoking or
drinking alcoholic beverages.

Include complete cutline/caption information by
identifying everyone in the photo by first and last
names, as well as rank, unit assigned to and/or title, as
relevant. The date and location the photo was taken,
action depicted and the name of the photographer
need to also be included.

• Editorials/commentaries: Readers are welcome
to share their opinions with the Lamp’s audience. Let-
ters to the editor and commentaries are welcome. Let-
ters must be signed and include a daytime telephone
number. Names may be withheld from publication,
if requested.

A letter to the editor is also a great way to provide
an event summation and thank organizations and in-
dividuals who helped ensure the event’s success.

• Focus on Fort Leavenworth: The Lamp has a
limited scope and is targeted at the internal Fort Leav-
enworth audience, not the general public. The inter-
nal audience includes military members, family
members, civilian employees and retirees. Articles
should be relevant to a substantial portion of this au-
dience and are generally limited to on-post events
and the people who live or work on post. Off-post
events are only covered if there is significant effect on
Fort Leavenworth personnel, if the event is given spe-
cial command emphasis, or if there is significant
command-authorized participation by military per-
sonnel.

• Post-approved organizations: Coverage and free
event promotion (notices and flyers in the At a
Glance and Post Notes sections) are primarily limited
to post-approved organizations, as the Lamp staff has
no resources to screen nonprofit organizations or
charity events conducted by private individuals or
businesses. FMWR maintains a list of private organ-
izations that are authorized to conduct business and
have meetings and events on post. Contact FMWR
for the requirements for registering private organiza-
tions.

• Advertising vs. editorial content: Publication of
the Lamp is governed by the rules and regulations of
the Department of Defense, the Army and the com-
mand. There are limitations on what can and cannot
be published. The Lamp does not publish free notices
for businesses offering discounts or freebies for “mil-
itary appreciation.” The discounts are marketing pro-
motions, and any material promoting a particular
business or product cannot be published as it could
be construed as endorsement. Army newspapers must
be very careful to separate reporting from promotion.
Businesses have advertising budgets and can buy ad
space in the Lamp. To advertise in the Lamp, contact
913-684-1702 or mary.f. manago.naf@army.mil.

SUBMISSION
GUIDELINES

SUBMISSION
GUIDELINES

by Prudence Siebert
Fort Leavenworth Lamp Editor
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Fort Leavenworth Fire Department hosts
Fire Prevention Week Open House
Fort Leavenworth Fire
Department Firefighter
Luis Fuentes helps 7-
year-old Piper Carpenter,
second-grader at
MacArthur Elementary
School, extinguish the
fire in the live-fire trainer
during the Fort Leaven-
worth Fire and Emer-
gency Services open
house during Fire Pre-
vention Week Oct. 10 at
Station No. 2. The annual
event, which corre-
sponds with Fire Preven-
tion Week, offered
attendees tips on fire
safety, food and bever-
ages, the opportunity to
play in a bounce house
and climb in a fire truck,
and information from
post organizations in-
cluding Army Commu-
nity Service and the
Army Substance Abuse
Program.

Photos by Prudence Siebert/Fort
Leavenworth Lamp

ABOVE: Five-year-old Niklaus Cornett chants “Get out of my way” as he pretends
to drive the dual-purpose “Squad 1” hazmat/rescue truck during the open house
Oct. 10 at Fire Station No. 2.
LEFT: Sparky the Fire Dog (portrayed by Firefighter Daniel Camiro) greets 2-year-
old Daniel Mercer during the Fort Leavenworth Fire and Emergency Services open
house Oct. 10 at Fire Station No. 2. The annual event, which corresponds with Fire
Prevention Week, offered attendees fire safety tips, food and beverages, the op-
portunity to play in a bounce house and climb in a fire truck, and information
from post organizations including Army Community Service and the Army Sub-
stance Abuse Program.

Fort Leavenworth Fire and Emergency Services personnel and Fort Leavenworth community members pause for Retreat during the annual Fire Prevention Week open
house Oct. 10 at Fire Station No. 2. The Directorate of Emergency Services estimated that more than 350 families attended the open house.
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Local AUSA Family Forum Watch Party

CSA recognizes top articles of year at
AUSA Annual Meeting, Exhibition

Army Community Service staff members and others
present for the Warfighter and Family Forum III “Army
Senior Leader Fireside Chat” watch party use their
phones to scan the screen for the Mentimeter App
QR code for real-time feedback as the forum begins,
broadcast Oct. 15  from the Association of the U.S.
Army’s annual meeting in Washington, D.C., to the
ballroom of the Frontier Conference Center at Fort
Leavenworth. Local viewers were also able to text
questions for the panelists to Melissa Kreitzer, Henry
Leavenworth AUSA Chapter vice president for family
programs and Fort Leavenworth Army spouse, who at-
tended the AUSA forum in Washington, D.C.

Photos by Prudence Siebert/Fort Leavenworth Lamp

Garrison Command Sgt. Maj. Vanessa Sun, Garrison Commander Col. Duane Mosier and Special Troops Bat-
talion Commander Lt. Col. Michael Johnson listen to panelists Secretary of the Army Hon. Christine Wor-
muth, Chief of Staff of the Army Gen. Randy George and Sergeant Major of the Army Michael Weimer during
the Warfighter and Family Forum III “Army Senior Leader Fireside Chat” watch party Oct. 15 at the Frontier
Conference Center.

by Sarah Hauck/Army University Public
Affairs

WASHINGTON — Chief of
Staff of the Army Gen. Randy
George has recommended more
than 30 articles to the force over
the last year.

Three of those were recognized
at the 2024 AUSA Annual Meeting
and Exposition Oct. 14 as exem-
plary pieces in support of the
Harding Project.

The authors shared their expe-
rience with professional writing,
co-authoring and motivating sol-
diers to write.

George thanked each of the au-
thors and representatives of the
writers helping strengthen the
profession with their articles,
reemphasizing the need to con-
tinue sharing lessons learned to
inspire transformational change.

“Sharing the lessons learned
with your peers and subordinates
(is one) of the many amazing
things we have going on around
our Army,” he said. “I also think
about how tough it is for things to
stay up to date, especially with
how fast the world is evolving. I
know we can do that when we’re
sharing lessons back and forth
among professionals. That’s a re-
ally important thing.”

“Techcraft on Display in
Ukraine” by Command Sgt.
Maj. Dennis A. Doyle, Command
Sgt. Maj. Brian Hester and Capt.
Ronan A. Sefton was originally
published in War on the Rocks.

The article demonstrates how
soldiers are adapting to technol-

ogy for battlefield advantage,
which, according to George, is a
key lesson as the Army continues
to transform.

Lessons learned from the
Ukraine-Russian conflict and
Ukraine’s ability to use resources
and technology at their disposal to
find battlefield success sparked
the idea for the article, Doyle ex-
plained.

“There is innovation happen-
ing across the force, and we want
to generate conversation around
that,” he said. “We talk about lead-
ing change across the Army. This
is about actually breaking through
that barrier and making change
happen in an organization.”

Laying out guidelines for cre-
ating organization change, the ar-
ticle generates the “fight now”
mentality and how to use technol-
ogy to win the next and near bat-
tle.

“Enabling Maneuver in
Large-Scale Combat Oper-
ations” by Sgt. Maj. Shane Short
was published in the Army Com-
municator. Capt. Vincent Kirk,
Harding fellow at the Army Com-
municator, assisted Short in the
publishing process of this CSA’s
top article of the year. 

The article underscores the im-
portance of communications in
warfare and need for signal sol-
diers to think beyond technology
and integrate maneuver elements.

“(Short) wanted to emphasize
that Signal leaders are not pre-
pared by doctrine and training to
step into the tactical world and ac-

tually influence commanders and
their movements,” Kirk said.

He explained how a more in-
tensive use of lessons learned and
practical understanding of Sig-
nals' role in combat can make Sig-
nal leaders more effective.

Getting back to the basics at
the core of Signal was also em-
phasized throughout Short’s
piece.

“Drink, Think, Link:
Guiding Online Mentor-
ship” by Lt. Col. Erik Davis and
Lt. Col. Nicholas Frazier, was pub-
lished as a Military Review online
exclusive article.

Mentorship in the Army has
changed with a dampening of al-
cohol use, lower desire to spend
time even in the vicinity of the of-

fice after hours and increased use
of technology.

The article highlights how in-
formal online membership can
enhance professional develop-
ment, especially in today’s inter-
connected world.

“Good units have formal pro-
fessional development programs
but great units have informal
ones,” Frazier explained.

Classic mess calls have all but
disappeared; however, the desire
for mentorship has not.

Mentorship and development
doesn’t have to be formal, Frazier
said. Using conversations over a
map in the field or on an airplane
is all that is needed to build con-
nection.

The panel was moderated by

retired Lt. Col. Joe Byerly, founder
of From the Green Notebook
website. Panelists shared how to
destroy common barriers to writ-
ing, specifically among the en-
listed, importance of patience and
time for writing, and overall how
the Harding Project is improving
the sharing of ideas and innova-
tion to make purposeful change
within the Army.

Read the articles of the year at
https://www.armyupress.army.mil
/Resources/CSA-Recommended-
Articles/.

Watch the full panel discussion
at https://www.dvidshub.net/
v i d e o / 9 4 0 1 6 1 / a u s a - 2 0 2 4 -
s t re n g t h e n i n g - p ro f e s s i o n -
through-writing-csas-recognized-
articles-year.

U.S. Army photo by Staff Sgt. Derek Hamilton

Writers who penned articles of the year for the Harding Project speak to the audience during the
“Strengthening the Profession Through Writing: CSA’s Recognized Articles of the Year” panel event
Oct. 14 at the annual AUSA meeting in Washington, D.C.



but the most important piece of what
we are doing is that because of that
closure, and because we were looking
at the routes of the dump trucks …
and vehicles that have to travel in that
area to do work, we decided to strike a
deal with tenant units on the installa-
tion to give us, the Garrison organiza-
tion, borrowed military manpower,”
Mosier said, referring to soldiers who
will be temporarily helping man Han-
cock Gate for the next six to eight
months. 

The re-closure or continued use of
Hancock Gate will be re-evaluated at
that time, with assessments of traffic
and manpower needs and options.

Beginning probably the week of
Oct. 28, Hancock Gate will be open 7
a.m. to 5 p.m. Monday through Friday
during the initial stage of the CDC
construction. The Iowa-Hancock in-
tersection will be fenced off starting
Oct. 21 as construction equipment be-
gins to arrive.

Unified School District 207 Direc-
tor of Military Support Amanda Non-
nemaker said the traffic rerouting will
also affect some bus routes, but once
those new bus routes are established,
they will continue for the rest of the
school year, barring any other changes.
She urged the community to be mind-
ful of speed limits and pedestrians, in-
cluding children walking to and from
school, around those work zones.

“For our students who ride a bike
or walk to school, please emphasize
the importance of practicing caution
and avoiding areas impacted by the
construction site. We must also be
mindful of changes to stop sign orien-
tation at the intersections of Iowa Av-
enue/5th Artillery (near the entrance
to MacArthur Elementary School) and
5th Artillery Road/Sheridan
Drive/Hancock Avenue (near Hancock
Pool),” Nonnemaker wrote in an e-
mail message following the meeting.
“New bus routes began on Oct. 14 for
(Leavenworth High School) students
and Oct. 15 for USD 207 students. At
this time, we intend for these routes to
remain as such for the remainder of
the 2024-25 school year. We appreci-
ate your patience as we continue to
discover the full impacts and new traf-
fic patterns.”

Munson Army Health Center
Medical Department Activity

Commander and Munson Army
Health Center Director Col. Jolanda
L.J. Walker briefed the village mayors
on the recent uptick in strep cases,
urging everyone to wash their hands
and practice other good hygiene safety
measures. She gave dates and details
about upcoming walk-in flu shot clin-
ics (see At a Glance notice on page A1
and clinic flyer on page B12), includ-
ing the option for beneficiaries to at-
tend the flu shot clinic during Retiree
Appreciation Day Oct. 28, if needed,
(see RAD flyer on page B1). Walker re-
minded the mayors that Dec. 2 is the
deadline for children registered with
Child and Youth Services to receive
their flu shots. She told them of the
availability of free COVID tests by
mail (see page B12), noting that
MAHC does not yet have COVID vac-
cinations available, and that the
MAHC Pharmacy has ready-made
cold packs available for the upcoming

season that beneficiaries can pick up.
Housing
Zac Lay, installation emergency

manager, said that one of the big issues
with old housing and cold weather is
freezing pipes. Residents are asked to
check the pipes in their homes often to
avoid damage caused by freezing and
bursting pipes, and they should leave
their heat on when away to help avoid
the problem. Outside hoses should be
removed to avoid freezing issues as
well.

Leigh Brown, assistant community
director for Fort Leavenworth Frontier
Heritage Communities, said notices of
guidebook violations are being dis-
tributed, and that those residents who
receive them have three attempts to
remedy the problem before more seri-
ous action is taken.

Brown said the FLFHC offices will
be closed Oct. 17 for a day of service
so that employees can volunteer with
the Leavenworth Mission Food Pantry

and Leavenworth County Humane
Society.

Brown said dogs running loose in
housing areas has been a recurring
issue. If anyone feels threatened, by
animal or human, Military Police
should be contacted. If residents know
who the dog belongs to, FLFHC
should be notified to connect with the
owner and/or make other arrange-
ments to deal with the dog, if needed.

Additional briefings included up-
coming USD 207 events; AAFES holi-
day hours (9 a.m. to 6 p.m. up to Dec.
24), open positions, and lobby vendor
opportunities; many upcoming Army
Community Service events and initia-
tives (see the Post Notes “B” section of
the Lamp), and some winter weather
information, including that Fort Leav-
enworth doesn’t close because of snow,
but there could be a determination
made for maximum teleworking and
the closure of snow gates to temporar-
ily eliminate use of slick roads.

Mayors’ meeting (continued from Page A1)
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ABOVE: Garrison Command Sgt. Maj. Vanessa Sun,
Garrison Commander Col. Duane Mosier and Family
and Morale, Welfare and Recreation Director Glenn
Hewitt listen to briefings by post organizations and
discuss topics including the upcoming construction
of a new Child Development Center on Hancock Av-
enue during the village mayors’ meeting Oct. 16 at
the Frontier Conference Center.

LEFT: Zac Lay, installation emergency manager, talks
with village mayors about winter weather procedures
for clearing roads, school closures and more and
stressed the importance of checking pipes in post
housing during cold weather to reduce the risk of
frozen pipes and to discover burst pipes, should that
occur, before a lot of damage is done during the
monthly mayors’ meeting Oct. 16 at the FCC.

In anticipation of winter weather, Unified School Dis-
trict 207 will be sending out a test of the Skylert mes-
saging system, along with the district’s winter
weather policy, to ensure all families are receiving
alerts before winter weather hits.

Fort Leavenworth Garrison Public Affairs Graphic



Have the Fort Leavenworth Lamp
delivered to your inbox!

Sign up to receive a reminder when a new issue of the Fort Leavenworth Lamp is posted by e-mailing

usarmy.leavenworth.id-training.mbx.pao-inbox@army.mil.

MAHC, local university strengthen partnership 
by Maria Christina Yager/Mun-
son Army Health Center Public
Affairs Officer

Leaders from Munson
Army Health Center visited
nearby University of Saint
Mary Oct. 4 to discuss ex-
isting partnerships and fu-
ture opportunities.

“We have a training
agreement between Mun-
son Army Health Center
and the University of Saint
Mary, Division of Nursing.
The training agreement in-
cludes clinic training op-
portunities for students
pursing the master of sci-
ence in nursing family
nurse practitioner degree,”
said Tim Stevens, MAHC’s
deputy to the commander
for quality and safety.

Military spouses living
on post are among the
nursing division’s student
population, so supporting a
rotation at MAHC is a con-
venient option that helps
grow the profession and
supports military families.

“The feedback we got
was great, and our students
had nothing but praise for
the experience at Munson,”
said Karen Kidder, Nursing
Division director at the
university.

During the visit, MAHC
team members were invited
to the university’s medical
simulation lab. The lab fea-
tures six high-fidelity train-
ing manikins that can
closely mimic human body
functions. These devices,
like those used by the Army,
are controlled remotely by
an instructor to simulate
real life medical scenarios.

“We used similar devices
at the (Military Simulation
Training Center) at Fort
Cavazos,” said Lt. Col.
Gwendolyn O’Keefe,
MAHC’s deputy com-
mander for nursing. “Dur-
ing training events, soldiers
were evaluated on their
ability to provide life-sav-
ing care in a high-stress,
simulated combat environ-
ment. These scenarios help
them build the muscle
memory and confidence to
perform these skills down-
range.” 

MAHC recently stood
up its own simulation lab,
which is used to provide re-
quired combat medical
training for soldiers, and
CPR, first aid and AED
training for units on post. 

“We can provide most
requirements locally for
our medics and (licensed
practical nurses), but we
are always looking at ways
to complete the circle with-
out sending our medics to
other posts if we don’t have
to,” said Capt. Andrew In-
galls, Medical Company
commander. 

Munson Army Health
Center supports Fort Leav-
enworth and the Combined
Arms Center through
readiness, wellness and
healthcare for service
members, retirees and their
families.
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Capt. Andrew Ingalls, Medical Company commander at Munson Army Health Center; Lt. Col. Gwendolyn O’Keefe, MAHC deputy com-
mander for nursing; Karen Kidder, Nursing Division director at the University of Saint Mary; and Tim Stevens, MAHC deputy commander
for quality and safety, speak in the university’s medical simulation lab Oct 4 in Leavenworth.

Karen Kidder, Nursing Division director at the Uni-
versity of Saint Mary, speaks with Medical Company
Commander Capt. Andrew Ingalls, Munson Army
Health Center Deputy Commander for Quality and
Safety Tim Stevens and MAHC Deputy Commander
for Nursing Lt. Col. Gwendolyn O’Keefe Oct. 4 at the
university in Leavenworth. Officials from MAHC vis-
ited the nearby university to discuss existing and po-
tential partnership opportunities. 

LEFT: Officials from Mun-
son Army Health Center
visit with University of
Saint Mary representa-
tives to discuss existing
and potential partnership
opportunities Oct. 4 in
Leavenworth. MAHC cur-
rently provides clinic
training opportunities for
university students purs-
ing a master of science in
nursing family nurse
practitioner degree.

BELOW: Capt. Andrew In-
galls, Munson Army
Health Center, Medical
Company commander,
shows Tim Stevens,
MAHC deputy com-
mander for quality and
safety, a class photo from
Ingalls' nursing school
graduation from the Uni-
versity of Saint Mary dur-
ing a visit to the
university Oct. 4 in Leav-
enworth.



Frontier Freedom 5K/10K draws record participation
by Mark H. Wiggins/CGSC
Foundation

More than 180 people
participated in the Com-
mand and General Staff
College Foundation's third
annual Frontier Freedom
5K/10K Run/Walk Oct. 13
on Fort Leavenworth. 

As in each previous year,
the race started and fin-
ished in the loop of the
Frontier Army Museum,
but this year the event in-
cluded both a five-kilome-
ter and a 10-kilometer race. 

• In the 5K race, Roj
Abdi from Fort Leaven-
worth won the top overall
male prize with a time of 20
minutes, eight seconds.

• Lisa Jewell from
Shawnee, Kansas, took the
top female finish in the 5K
with a time of 21:49. • In
the 10K race, Zach Valen-
tine from Avon Lake, Ohio,
seized the top place overall
and first in the men's divi-
sion with a time of 39:44. 

• Amanda Dopson from
Overland Park, Kansas,
took the top female prize in
the 10K with a time of
48:04. She finished in 10th
place overall.

The race wound
through the streets of Fort
Leavenworth, along the
bluffs overlooking the Mis-
souri River, past many of
the historic homes and
buildings, and back to the
museum. The 10K race
route included a loop in-
side the Old U.S. Discipli-
nary Barracks and
continued on the road to-
ward the new confinement
facility to a turn-around
point. The 10K route drew
many comments about the
challenge of the hills along
the way.

The race participants
hailed from 15 different
states and included some
family groups pushing

strollers and others running
with their dogs. The CGSC
Foundation designed the
Frontier Freedom 5K/10K
as a family-oriented event
so participants can be seri-
ous competitors or just out
as a fun time with family
and friends getting some
exercise.

"As always, we want to
thank our sponsors for

helping make this event
possible," said CGSC Foun-
dation President/CEO Lora
Morgan. "We set the bar
even higher this year with
more than 200 registra-
tions. This is a great event
that draws participation
both from on-post and the
greater Kansas City area."

Morgan added that the
annual race has helped

build awareness for not
only the CGSC Foundation,
but also for CGSC and Fort
Leavenworth. The museum
was open throughout the
event to welcome the run-
ners and their families and
provide them an opportu-
nity to learn about the rich
history of Fort Leaven-
worth. 

Morgan thanked all the

volunteers who helped
make the race a success, es-
pecially Ralph Erwin and
Tom Gray, both former in-
structors at CGSC.

Funds raised from the
Frontier Freedom 5K/10K
will support the education
and welfare of U.S. and in-
ternational students, staff
and faculty at CGSC.

For full results of the

race, visit https://run-
signup.com/FrontierFree-
dom and click on the
"Results" menu item.

Visit the CGSC Founda-
tion Flickr album for pre-
race and race photos at
h t t p s : / / f l i c . k r / s / a H -
BqjBNb6M and division
winner photos at
https://flic.kr/s/aHBqjBN-
fqS.

Photo by Mark H. Wiggins/CGSC Foundation

Runners push off from the starting line at 9 a.m. for the Command and General Staff College Foundation's third annual Frontier Freedom
5K/10K Run/Walk Oct. 13 outside the Frontier Army Museum.
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Pet of the Week
Photo by Prudence Siebert/Fort Leavenworth Lamp

Adult male apricot-point Siamese cat Goku is currently avail-
able for adoption at the Fort Leavenworth Stray Facility.
Neuter surgery, microchipping and vaccinations are included
in his adoption fee.
Visit www.FLSF.petfinder.com for pet profiles, e-mail fortleav-
enworthstrayfacility@gmail.com for an adoption application,
and call 913-684-4939 for more information. 
The Fort Leavenworth Stray Facility, at 510 Organ Ave., is
open 11 a.m. to 4 p.m. Monday, Wednesday and Friday, and by
appointment for pre-approved adopters. Call 913-684-4939
to schedule an appointment. Military affiliation is not re-
quired to adopt from the Fort Leavenworth Stray Facility.
Volunteers are needed to help cover pet care shifts, walk
dogs, clean kennels and more. Foster homes for adoptable
pets are also needed. To apply to volunteer with the Fort
Leavenworth Stray Facility, enter ZIP code 66027, then search
for “stray animal facility” at https://vmis.armyfamilyweb-
portal.com/.

Photo by Prudence Siebert/Fort Leavenworth Lamp
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Post NotesPost Notes
B1

NOTICES
� Anyone with DEBTS OWED TO OR BY THE ES-

TATE OF CHIEF WARRANT OFFICER 4 WILLIAM
D. DICKINSON must contact Maj. Matthew Schenaker
at 913-684-9452, 540-623-6040, or matthew.
w.schenaker.mil@army.mil. CW4 Dickinson passed
away Sept. 20.

� SMITH LAKE HAS BEING DRAINED again to
allow for a repair to the outlet structure that was leak-
ing.  The repair should be completed in a few weeks, the
structure closed, and with rain or snow, filled again in
December or January.

� SIDEWALK REPAIRS in housing areas are un-
derway. For more information, visit the Fort Leaven-
worth Garrison Facebook page or contact the Frontier
Heritage Communities Maintenance Team at 913- 651-
3838.

� Phase 1 construction of the GRANT PARK IM-
PROVEMENT PROJECT has begun. Phase 1 includes
a concrete walking path with park benches, four pickle-
ball courts with a covered area between the courts with
picnic tables, a tennis court, a soccer field, lighting and
barbecue grills. Construction is anticipated to be com-
plete by May 2025. See the Sept. 19, 2024, issue of the

Fort Leavenworth Lamp for more information. Archives
and the latest issue are available at
https://home.army.mil/leavenworth/about/news.

� Leavenworth Unified School District 453 has cre-
ated a form at https://www.usd453.org/saysomething/
WHERE SUSPICIOUS ACTIVITY CAN BE RE-
PORTED for review/investigation by district adminis-
trators. Ensuring public safety is a shared responsibility.
Report suspicious activity to local law enforcement or a
trusted authority.
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Tour on Oct. 19 is SOLD OUT
but volunteers are needed!
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Fort Leavenworth 
Wednesday, Nov. 6th 

9:00 AM - 3:00 PM 
Frontier Chapel 

625 Thomas Avenue 
 

Appointments are preferred. Book your appointment today at 
savealifenow.org/group, enter Group Code: BK or scan the QR 

code at right. For additional details, please contact Wendy Eisele at 
weisele@cbckc.org or 816-351-1128. 

Medical eligibility questions? Please call 800.688.0900. 

 

 

 

�pen to Acti�e �ut�, �uard, �e�er�e, �etiree�, �eteran�, 
Famil� �em�er�, Contractor�, & ��� Ci�ilian�

Government, Law Enforcement, Contracting, Manufacturing, Sales, Logistics, Retail, Service, 
Technical, Educational, and Many Other Opportunities Available

For information call the Transition Assistance Program at 
913-684-2227 or email usarmy.TAP.leavenworth@army.mil

�o�ted ��� �ran�ition A��i�tance �ro�ram &  t�e Famil� and �orale, �elfare and 
�ecreation �irectorate

Scan our QR codes & follow us on Facebook & 
LinkedIn for upcoming events & information

Career & Education Fair      
5 November, 10 am to 2 pm

Frontier Conference Center

Fort �ea�en�ort�



Fort Leavenworth  
Dental Clinic Command  
 

    American Red Cross 
  Jason.Ramlow@redcross.org 
   Phone: (816) 536-0108 
 

classroom and hands-on basic educaƟon and 
  - clinical skills. The program is 
designed to provide          
the skills necessary to 
volunteers to become   
  employed at any Dental 
Treatment facility (DTF).   

P 

 
 
 

 
Dental Assistant 
Training Program 

INTERESTED IN THE DENTAL ASSISTANT TRAINING PROGRAM?  
  

 
  The Dental Assistant Program is a combinaƟon of 
  classroom and hands-on basic educaƟon and  
  clinical skills. The program is designed to provide 
  the skills necessary for volunteers to become  
  employed at a Dental Treatment facility (DTF). 
  Please note, employment is not guaranteed. 
 
  This is a valuable training opportunity where 
dental trainees MUST commit to a six (6) month    
period required for compleƟon. First 2 weeks in 
lectures then rest of the 22 weeks in clinic hands-
on experience. 
 
  Training day is from 0720-1600 Monday – Friday 
 
  
 

❖Must have valid DoD sponsored ID card  
    ReƟree or family member of acƟve/guard/reserve     
reƟred with regular post access privileges. 
❖Must be 18 years old or older prior to start  
    of program. 
❖High School Graduate or GED. 
❖Candidates must have or be willing to  
    complete BLS training and vaccinaƟon  
    requirements prior to start of  program.  
❖There is no cost for those accepted. 
 ❖Candidates will be chosen based on  
 applicaƟon, essay, and individual interviews. 
     
  

        
  

        
 

      

                    
    

 
 

         

❖ ApplicaƟons accepted, and interviews 
conducted now through 15 Dec 24 

❖ Training begins on 3 Feb 25 
❖ Contact American Red Cross today for 

an applicaƟon packet! 
 

       START HERE FOR A GREAT OPPORTUNITY 
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July 2024 January 2025
S M T W Th F S Holiday/No School Parent/Teacher Confs. S M T W Th F S

1 2 3 4 5 6 Half Day School/No Preschool Early Dismissal/Release 1 2 3 4

7 8 9 10 11 12 13 5 6 7 8 9 10 11

14 15 16 17 18 19 20 12 13 14 15 16 17 18

21 22 23 24 25 26 27 July 23 Patton New Parent Meeting - 5:00 PM 19 20 21 22 23 24 25

28 29 30 31 July 24 Elem. & Patton Enrollment A-L 8:30 AM - 3:00 PM 26 27 28 29 30 31

August 2024
July 25 Elem. & Patton Enrollment M-Z  8:30 AM - 3:00 PM

February 2025Aug 8 Elementary New Parent Meeting - 3:00 PM 

S M T W Th F S Aug 12 Patton Parent Know Your School - 9:30 AM- 12:00 PM S M T W Th F S

1 2 3 Aug 12 Elementary Parent Know Your School - 1:00 PM - 3:30 PM 1

4 5 6 7 8 9 10 Aug 13 First Day of School 2 3 4 5 6 7 8

11 12 13 14 15 16 17 Aug 13-22 Kindergarten Half Days 9 10 11 12 13 14 15

18 19 20 21 22 23 24 Aug 23 Parent/Teacher Conferences - 8:00 AM - 3:30 PM - No School 16 17 18 19 20 21 22

25 26 27 28 29 30 31 Aug 26 Kindergarten Full Day Schedule Starts 23 24 25 26 27 28

September 2024
Aug 30 Staff PD Day - No School 

March 2025Sept 2 Labor Day - No School/No Staff 

S M T W Th F S Oct 11 Half Day PD/Half Day Grading - No School S M T W Th F S

1 2 3 4 5 6 7 Oct 14 Columbus Day - No School/No Staff 1

8 9 10 11 12 13 14 Oct 17 Parent/Teacher Conferences - 8:00 AM - 7:00 PM - No School 2 3 4 5 6 7 8

15 16 17 18 19 20 21 Oct 18 Parent/Teacher Conferences - 8:00 AM - 12:00 PM - No School 9 10 11 12 13 14 15

22 23 24 2 26 27 28 Nov 11 Veterans Day - No School/No Staff 16 17 18 19 20 21 22

29 30 Nov 27-29 Thanksgiving Break - No School/No Staff 23 24 25 26 27 28 29

October 2024
Dec 19 Half Day of School/Half Day Grading - No Preschool 30 31

Dec 20 - Jan 3 Winter Break - No School

April 2025S M T W Th F S Jan 6 Staff PD Day - No School

1 2 3 4 5 Jan 7 First Day Back for Students S M T W Th F S

6 7 8 9 10 11 12 Jan 20 Martin Luther King Jr. Day - No School/No Staff 1 2 3 4 5

13 14 15 16 17 18 19 Jan 31 Parent/Teacher Conf - 8:00 AM - 3:30 PM - No School 6 7 8 9 10 11 12

20 21 22 23 24 25 26 Feb 17 Presidents' Day - No School/No Staff 13 14 15 16 17 18 19

27 28 29 30 31 Mar 14 Half Day PD/Half Day Grading - No School 20 21 22 23 24 25 26

November 2024
Mar 17-21 Spring Break - No School/No Staff 27 28 29 30

April 18 No School/No Staff 

May 2025S M T W Th F S May 15 PJH 9th Grade Graduation 

1 2 May 16 Half Day PD/Half Day Grading - No School S M T W Th F S

3 4 5 6 7 8 9 May 23 Last Day for Students - 1/2 Day of School - No Preschool 1 2 3

10 11 12 13 14 15 16 4 5 6 7 8 9 10

17 18 19 20 21 22 23 11 12 13 14 15 16 17

24 25 26 27 28 29 30 18 19 20 21 22 23 24

December 2024
25 26 27 28 29 30 31

S M T W Th F S

1 2 3 4 5 6 7

8 9 10 11 12 13 14

15 16 17 18 19 20 21

22 23 24 25 26 27 28

29 30 31

Fort Leavenworth USD 207 Board Approved: 2/26/2024
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MUNSON NOTES
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Visit
https://www.

facebook.
com/munson-

health/ for
updates

and
information.

� Munson Army Health Center is look-
ing for volunteers to join the PATIENT
AND FAMILY PARTNERSHIP COUN-
CIL. Volunteers can be active-duty, active-
duty family members, retirees or retiree
family members. The PFPC meets quarterly.
If interested, call 913-684-6211/6127. 

� Munson Army Health Center Phar-
macy offers patients a variety of OVER-
THE-COUNTER MEDICATIONS AT NO
COST to service members, retirees and
familiy members. These items are available
without a prescription or medical appoint-
ment. These self-care items are comparable
to those available for purchase from retail
stores and include pain relievers, cough
medicine, allergy medication, antibiotic
ointment, lice treatment and much more.
Visit https://munson.tricare.mil/Health-
Services/Pharmacy and scroll down to the
Over-the-Counter Medication Program for
details.

� Service members, retirees, family
members and Department of Defense fed-
eral employees on Fort Leavenworth are EL-
IGIBLE TO USE THE ARMED FORCES
WELLNESS CENTER FOR FREE. This in-
cludes physical fitness testing, body com-
position analysis, stress management,
improving sleep habits and individual
health coaching. You set the goals; the
AFWC staff puts you on the path to achiev-
ing them. Programs are individualized to
address your current needs, motivation and
confidence level. Visit the Fort Leavenworth
AFWC in Eisenhower Hall or call 913-758-
3403 to schedule an appointment. The
health educators are also available to go mo-
bile, taking their class to units or organiza-
tions on post and family readiness groups.
To learn more about AFWC services visit
https://dvidshub .net/r/8wttlf.

� Call 913-684-6250 to schedule a
WELL-WOMAN EXAM at Munson Army
Health Center.

Free Covid
tests by mail

are back.
The U.S. Department of
Health and Human Serv-
ices’ Administration for
Strategic Preparedness
and Response will once
again ship up to four free
COVID-19 home tests per
U.S. household.

To order and learn more,.
visit https://covidtests.
gov/.

Photo by Munson Army Health Center
Public Affairs


